SWT Planning Committee - 15 September 2022

Present: Councillor Simon Coles (Chair)

Councillors Steve Griffiths, Roger Habgood, John Hassall, Mark Lithgow,

Ray Tully, Brenda Weston, Keith Wheatley and Loretta Whetlor

Officers: Alison Blom-Cooper, Simon Fox, Richard Boyt, Martin Evans (Shape Legal

Partnership) and Tracey Meadows

Also Present:

Gemma Nelmes, Senior Engineer for Stantec

(The meeting commenced at 2.00 pm)

40. **Apologies**

Apologies were received from Councillors Aldridge, Firmin, Hill, Palmer, Stock-Williams and Wren.

41. Declarations of Interest or Lobbying

Members present at the meeting declared the following personal interests in their capacity as a Councillor or Clerk of a County, Town or Parish Council or any other Local Authority:-

Name	Minute No.	Description of Interest	Reason	Action Taken
Cllr S Coles	All Items	SCC & Taunton Charter Trustee	Personal	Spoke and Voted
Cllr M Lithgow	All Items	Wellington	Personal	Spoke and Voted
Cllr R Tully	All Items	West Monkton	Personal	Spoke and Voted
Cllr B Weston	All Items	Taunton Charter Trustee	Personal	Spoke and Voted
Cllr K	All Items	Wellington	Personal	Spoke and Voted
Wheatley				
Cllr L Whetlor	All Items	Watchet	Personal	Spoke and Voted

Councillors declared that they had received correspondence from Mr and Mrs Briggs and Mr Lawrence.

42. **Public Participation**

Application No.	Name	Position	Stance
34/21/0017	Mr R Williams	On behalf of	Opposed
		Local residents	
		and KSM PC	
	Mr R Grant	Bloor Homes	In favour

	Cllr D Darch	Ltd Ward Member	
42/21/0035	Mr T Smith (read out by the Clerk)	Local Resident	Opposed
	Mr L Turner	Boyer Planning	In favour
35/21/0001	Mr C Wall	Stawley PC	Opposed
16/22/0001	Mr A Wilson (on behalf of Mrs Swatton)		
	Mr R Crocker Ms N Foster	Residents	
	Mr T Hiscock	Chair Durston PC	Opposed

43. 34/21/0017 Formation of 2 No. Intergrated constructed wetlands (ICW) including associated plant, infrastructure, landscaping and on-site redistribution of materials on land off Langford Lane, Longfield and land off Nailsbourne Road, Nailsbourne

Comments from members of the public included; (summarised)

- Kingston St Marys PC along with Staplegrove PC strongly oppose to this
 planning application. The principle of wetlands is accepted but the
 implementation of the principle in this application does not command
 public support;
- The two main concerns of local residents are, first, about the limited phosphate offset and possible further wetlands in the Staplegrove area, and second, that the Flood Risk Assessment has not considered key uncertainties and the possibility that it may be wrong;
- The application does not spell out who will own the responsibility for longterm maintenance of the wetlands and who is to pay for it:
- The Risk Assessment makes the most optimistic possible assumptions on two uncertainties - how well this generation tackles climate change and how well the wetlands are maintained. These variables must affect the risk. And if the Risk Assessment is wrong, and flooding happens, for whatever reason, can the wetlands be 'undone' once they have been constructed?:
- The application is unsatisfactory because we need the hydrological modelling before an informed judgement can be made, and the application is too piecemeal – it ignores how the rest of the Staplegrove development will have its phosphate offset. Despite the name of 'Integrated Constructed Wetland', neither the wetlands nor the planning have been well integrated so far;
- These two wetlands will give almost no real environmental benefit; they
 are neutral at best, not positive, for the natural environment. They will not
 benefit local people, either current residents living close to the wetlands or

- the future residents of the Staplegrove development. On the other hand, the wetlands will benefit the developers and their profits;
- This development represents a new initiative to find solutions to neutral neutrality to issues affecting the Somerset Levels and to unlock development which would contribute to the delivery of Taunton's Garden Community;
- The wetlands areas had been designed in collaboration with Natural England the Environment Agency the Lead Local Flood Authority, SWT and Local Communities:
- The wetlands would lessen phosphates from local watercourses which would otherwise reach the Somerset Levels Ramsar site;
- The wetlands would create a natural resource for Somerset which would not only provide a means for which phosphates could be removed from the watercourses but would also provide new wildlife habitats and increased biodiversity across the area;
- Concerns regarding flooding had been addressed by the Environment Agency;
- Concerns with the time taken for an opportunity for an ecological engineer that has designed the integrated wetlands to meet concerned residents;

Comments/statements from Members included; (summarised)

- Concerns that when the wetlands were full what would happen to the captured phosphates;
- Concerns that this formation was purely for house building and not to protect the environment;
- Concerns that the wetland would not meet the proposed house building at Staplegrove west;
- Concerns with flood risk and the maintenance plan;
- Concerns with the protection of trees on the site:
- Concerns with the redistribution of the subsoil on the site;
- Concerns with the implications for management of wetlands if they degrade;
- There should be an opportunity for reversal should the impacts prove negative;
- Were there any other benefits to the landowners in terms of income other than biodiversity payments;
- Concerns with the silt and its distribution back on the land;
- Concerns with the redundancy of the wetlands should new technology come forward in the future;
- Concerns with ongoing transparency for residents. We need to make sure that we keep people up to speed with progress;

Councillor Lithgow proposed and Councillor Wheatley seconded a motion for planning permission to be **GRANTED** subject to conditions. With an amended as per update sheet, Condition 02 to read; The development hereby permitted shall be carried out in accordance with the plans and documents as set out on the

Origin3 Drawing Schedule ref 21-056 received 07 September 2022. Reason: For the avoidance of doubt and in the interests of proper planning

The motion was carried.

At this point in the meeting a 10-minute break was proposed, and Councillor Wheatley left the meeting;

44. 42/21/0035 Approval of reserved matters in respect of the appearance, landscape, layout and scale, pursuant to planning permission reference (42/14/0069) for the erection of 55 dwellings, hard and soft landscaping, car parking including garages, internal access roads, footpaths and circulation areas, public open space and drainage with associated infrastructure and engineering works at Parcel H1c (ii) on land at Comeytrowe/Trull (resubmission of 42/20/0056)

Comments/statements from members of the public included; (summarised)

- Concerns with contamination within the estate which was reported at Outline when permission was granted on the understanding that remediation would be undertaken by the developers in the course of the project;
- Concerns with Phosphates on site;
- Designs concerns. The placemaking Officer criticised the application and concluded that the proposal was not good enough to approve, and should be considered by the Independent Review Panel;
- Concerns with energy and sustainability;
- The applicants had committed to work in partnership with the Council to help deliver this important site for new and affordable homes that Taunton needed:
- A phosphate mitigation strategy had been prepared for the site;
- There were no outstanding technical objections from consultees;
- Various schemes would be delivered with planting of nearly 500 new trees over six acres of new native British woodlands for existing and future residents to enjoy and reflected Taunton's garden town vision plan;

Comments/statements by Members included; (summarised)

- EV charging points needed to be included in the application;
- Concerns with the bad working practices on site;
- Landscape concerns;
- Concerns that the phosphate mitigation had been maxed out on the whole site:
- Concerns with the dust onsite and the effect on the nearby residents;

Councillor Lithgow proposed and Councillor Habgood seconded a motion for planning permission to be **GRANTED** subject to conditions. Additional Conditions as per update sheet; Condition 11 - Prior to the commencement of works information relating to the management of construction stage drainage shall be submitted to and approved in writing by the Local Planning Authority. The information shall confirm specific measures for this part of the site particularly to confirm whether here is a risk of flooding off site during the construction period and, if so, how that would specifically be managed and mitigated. The development shall thereafter be carried out in accordance with the approved details. Reason: To prevent the increased risk of flooding to accord with the aims and objectives of the National Planning Policy Framework;

Condition 12 - Prior to the commencement of works information relating to the management responsibilities of the various components of the proposed surface water drainage network including private systems shall be submitted to and approved in writing by the Local Planning Authority. The information shall include typical maintenance schedules for all the proposed components and details of how each party will be advised of their responsibility and maintenance obligations (including private systems). The development shall thereafter be carried out in accordance with the approved details. Reason: To prevent the increased risk of flooding to accord with the aims and objectives of the National Planning Policy Framework.

The motion was carried.

45. **35/21/0001 Erection of a free range poultry building at Appley Orchard Farm, Bishops Hill, Stawley**

Comments/statements from members of the public included; (summarised)

- Impact concerns on residential amenity;
- The current location of these chicken houses was not suitable;
- Problems with smell, nuisance flies and light pollution;
- Concerns with the increase HGV traffic on the narrow country lanes which did not have footpaths;
- Concerns that complaints regarding the premises had not being dealt with effectively;
- The Parish Council stated that they were pro-business in the area;

Comments/statements from Members included; (summarised)

- Concerns with the impact of this development on local residents;
- Concerns with the scale of the development:
- Concerns with traffic disturbance to the site on local residents:

At this point in the meeting a 30-minute extension of time was proposed and seconded.

- Concerns with smell coming from the site;
- Concerns with the external lighting on the site causing light pollution at night;
- The shed needed relocating further away from the village;
- By granting approval of this application it would improve the site for local residents;
- Jobs in this role were good for the area;

Councillor Lithgow proposed and Councillor Habgood seconded a motion for permission to be **GRANTED** as per Officer recommendation with an amended description for the omission of 'free range' as per update sheet. That Officers be given delegated authority to grant conditional approval of the application subject to no objections or new issues being raised by Natural England during the Appropriate Assessment process;

The motion was carried.

46. **16/22/0001 Conversion and change of use of barn into ancillary accommodation at Warrs Farm, Durston**

Comments/statements made by members of the public included; (summarised)

- Highway safety concerns on the A361;
- Concerns with damage to the access lane;
- Amenity concerns with the other properties on site;
- Concerns that no parking or vehicle movement plan had been submitted;
- An alternative access was needed for this development;
- PD rights needed to be restricted for this development/new applications;

At this point in the meeting a further 30-minute extension of time was proposed.

- We had reduced our carbon footprint with this development;
- We wished to preserve the look and feel of the barn to fit in with the surrounding area;
- Concerns around parked cars are unfounded as our cars were parked in the same place as previous occupants;
- The Parish meeting agreed that the conversion of the existing historic domestic outbuilding/barn to ancillary accommodation was satisfactory;
- Concerns with the confusion over the amount of safe and considerate parking within the Warrs Farm enclave on current hardstanding's. The width of the restricted shared access did not permit safe and easy passage of vehicles, let alone emergency vehicles, past another along a significant length;

- The applicant could create new parking either via a new entrance off the current drive or via the wooden gate on the front western boundary directly off the A361 road;
- Clarity required that Warrs Farm would be disconnected from the existing water treatment plant located in the driveway of Long Briar;
- Confirmation needed that the small solar PV array proposed would not be detrimentally affect telephones, television, or broadband or any other electrical device functionality of neighbouring properties;
- Wildlife must not be detrimentally affected and wherever deemed or stipulated must be enhanced and cherished with ecology conditions adhered to where possible exceeded;

Comments/statements made by Members included; (summarised)

- Confirmation required that the ancillary would be sold as part of the original house;
- Concerns raised that this was a retrospective application;
- Concerns with the conservation of the building;
- A parking plans needed to be submitted;

Councillor Lithgow proposed and Councillor Tully seconded a motion for permission to be **GRANTED** subject to conditions as per officer recommendation.

The motion was carried.

47. 49/21/0030 Erection of an agricultural building for the rearing of calves on Simons Holt Farm retained land, Whitefield, Wiveliscombe

Item **DEFERRED** – Due to an administrative error.

48. 3/05/22/006 Variation of Condition No. 02 (approved plans) of permission 3/05/20/004 to change the final height of the building as updated on drawings. The Paddock, Carhampton Road, Blue Anchor

Application **DEFERRED** Amended Recommendation: 'In light of additional comments received, potentially pertinent to determination, the recommendation for the planning application has been altered from 'Grant' to 'Defer' in this instance – this is in the interests of fairness and to allow a considered review of matters which have been raised post-agenda publication.'

(The Meeting ended at 6.05 pm)